
        Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council held at the Village Hall Maiden Bradley on Tuesday 11th November 2014 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors

Councillor Angus Neish, Councillor Patrick Nixon, Councillor Ben Gunstone, Councillor Jerry Rayner and Councillor Sarah Fry.

In attendance: The Parish Clerk, Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM and 9 members of the public were present at the meeting.

Public Question Time Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s 1 extended by the LG Act 972 s 100. 

A parishioner addressed Council with regards to a footpath that leads out of village towards Horningsham via a stile; they reported that the first 50 yards of the track is completely overgrown. The Chairman said contact would be made with Nick Cowan the Wiltshire Council Rights of Way Officer to see what can be done re this issue. The parishioner also spoke on his idea that he wished to see the Village Hall listed with English Heritage He asked if the Parish Council could look at listing the hall as a listed building, as an Architect he thought this would be a good idea.

Another Defibrillator training evening was also requested; as some parishioners are unable to attend on the arranged night, the Council informed the parishioner that it would look at actioning this with the suggested first aid teaching session for all to attend.
The Village Hall Chairman addressed Council on the listing of the Village Hall he informed the Parish Council that the Village Hall Committee had discussed this suggestion at their recent meeting and he could confirm that they are interested in looking into listing the Village Hall but just wished to obtain a bit more information before moving forward, Council directed the Clerk to assist the Committee with this action.

Two parishioners spoke at length to Council on the planning application to be commented on, their concerns and issues they have had with the work actioned. They wished for reassurance on their issues highlighted, are considered when Council made its decision. The Chairman thanked them for their input.
The Swimming Pool Trustees addressed Council on the position of the swimming pool trusts wish to wind up the Trust. The trustees spoke on their communications with the Estate the land owner, and the training they had undertaken regarding amphibians and the movement of them. The Trust informed Council that the months to move any amphibians are during the November December months as advised by English Nature. They have identified a new site for them to be moved to but obviously this has to be subject to English Natures approval of this new possible habitat. The letter received from the Estate to the Parish Council on the Swimming Pool was read out to the meeting a copy will be attached to these minutes.
The Swimming Pool Working Group spoke to Council and mentioned that they had investigated the costs of restoring the Swimming Pool but as they were in excess of £80,000, raising the capital for this along with finding the running costs in the future they had concluded that it was not viable. They agreed with the Trustees that the pool should be closed and in filled. The Chairman thanked everyone for their input and that it would now be left for the trustees to take action.
 Mr Franck Ellis from CPRE addressed Council on the recent Best Kept Village Competition; he thanked the Parish Council for its application and the work parishioners had actioned for it. He hoped that the Parish Council would enter next year as it was so close to winning some of the monetary awards, being placed in fourth place for the county judging.  The Chairman thanked him for coming ad a photograph was taken of the presentation.
14/141 Acceptance of apologies for absence 

Resolved: none required
14/142 Chairman’s announcements

Resolved: none to announce
14/143 Dispensations

Resolved: none received by the Clerk
14/144 To receive declarations of interests Local Authorities 

Declarations of Interest members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations).

Resolved: none given 
14/145 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c

Resolved: not required
14/146 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 14th October 2 

Resolved: that they were a true record of the meeting proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon and seconded Councillor Jerry Rayner.
14/147 Planning 

14/09571/FUL Location: Grange Farm Maiden Bradley Warminster BA12 7HX

Proposal: Retrospective application for retention of earth bund in field, creation of new access onto classified road.  Relocation of entrance gate & provision of piers, Erection of fencing to south of buildings

Resolved: to support the application but commented that the height of the bund was acceptable at its present height but Council felt that this should be maintained and not increased in height in the future. The change of the access entrance was not seen as an issue. No comment was had re the gates installed, No issue was had with the change in position of the fencing. The re-routing of the drive was approved.


14/148 Election Notice

Resolved: Noted that the date of the 27th November 2014 was the election request deadline following that the Co-option process would be actioned, if no election was called for by 10 electors. Council approved that the Clerk sends out application forms to any who are interested following notification of non-election rather than wait till the next meeting.
14/149 Parish Steward/Highways

Resolved: Instructed the Clerk to report to Wiltshire Council that the drain outside Councillor Ben Gunstone property was blocked but remarked that the other drains had been addressed. The leaves and pavements are still in a very poor state the Clerk was instructed to inform the Community Co-ordinator.
The correspondence the Clerk had received from Lord Seymour regarding Kingston Lane was highlighted and the Clerk informed Council that she had forwarded it on to Wiltshire Council and was awaiting a reply from David Button the Area Highways Engineer.
Council noted that the Clerk had received updated Flood Risk information from Wiltshire Council, re ditch maintenance GPS Flood and asset identification, the parish emergency assistance scheme and repair. That renewal grants were now available to properties where the interior of their home or business had been damaged by flooding between December 2013 and March 2014. 
14/150 Vodafone Sure Signal Technology  

Resolved: noted the email sent by the Clerk re the new Government discussions to allow users the use of all networks.
14/151 Defibrillator Project

Resolved: Council informed the Clerk that no further arrangements were required. The Hall booking had been confirmed by the Village Hall Chairman, an advertisement had been actioned and posters on the noticeboards. Councillors were encouraged to get people to attend.
14/152 Knapp Fencing 

Resolved: Councillor Ben Gunstone contact the parishioner to liaise regarding the project to repair the Knapp Fencing.
14/153 Recreational Area 

Swimming Pool 

Resolved: noted the Trustees and Working groups reports given during the public participation section at the start of the meeting and agreed that the final solution to infill the pool was the best way forward to address the situation.
Football Pitch
Resolved: noted the correspondence from Bruton United that they did not now need to use the pitch, but might need to request its use August next year. 
Recreational Area Grounds Maintenance Tenders

Resolved: agreed the quotation for 2015 supplied by the present grounds maintenance contractor. The work actioned is to a good standard and they had proved to be extremely reliable. 
Recreational Area Play Ground ROSPA Check, 

Resolved: discussed the actions taken to correct the gate closing time issue. The Clerk informed Council that a parishioner had highlighted that he would action the adjustment on it but that it would need to be monitored,  if it slackens off it might mean the mechanism would need replacing. Councillor Ben Gunstone would monitor this within his checks over the coming months.
14/154 Trees Trust – Tree Pack Awarded

Resolved: noted that the Trees had been delivered and had been handed to the Village Hall Chairman. The poster that had been displayed in the village shop for parishioners to mark their suggested planting sites had had two sites identified by parishioners. One was Back Lane and near the Recreational Area Gate, it was mentioned that the corner of the recreational area would also be a suitable area.  
14/155 Listed Building Review

Resolved: instructed the Clerk to action her recommendation that she actions the Listed Building review as part of her development work. This will also enable the project to be completed off the parish plan actions list. Council also instructed the Clerk to support the Village Halls listing by giving administration assistance.
14/156 Community Litter Pick for 2015

Resolved: to note that the equipment has been arranged and will be delivered to the Clerk on the 12th March 2014. Date advertised in the Parish News had been incorrect and the Clerk informed Council that she would be adding an apology and correction in the next edition as she had put the 15th March when it should have read the 14th March for the date of the litter pick. 
14/157 Standing Orders, Financial Standing Orders update and Filming, Photography, Audio Recording and Social Media policies.

Standing Orders Draft Amendments

Resolved: the draft and agreed to resolve the advised changes from NALC for item 3I see the below draft wording actioned in the Standing Orders: Council noted that this will need to be resolved again at the next meeting to adopt as the Standing Order. Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon seconded Councillor Jerry Rayner
Filming, Photographing, recording, broadcasting or transmitting the proceedings of a meeting by any means is permitted. A person may not orally report or comment about a meeting as it takes place if he is present at the meeting of a parish council or its committees but otherwise may:

A) Film, photograph or make an audio recording of a meeting;

B) use any other means for enabling persons not present to see or hear proceedings at a meeting of a parish council as it takes place or later.

C) Report or comment on the proceedings in writing during or after a meeting or orally report or comment after the meeting.

Filming, Photography, Audio Recording and Social Media Policy
Resolved: approved and resolved to use the attached draft policy which covers the filming, photographing, audio recording of public parish council and committee meetings. Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon seconded Councillor Jerry Rayner
Financial Orders

Resolved: approved the draft Financial Orders. It was agreed that Councillor Patrick Nixon would be the member to action the separate quarterly financial checks on the accounts. This activity shall on conclusion be reported, including any exceptions, to and noted by the council. The Clerk was instructed to make arrangements for the accounts to be checked each quarter before a meeting by Councillor Patrick Nixon.
Proposed Ben Gunstone Seconded Councillor Sarah Fry
14/158 Approval and signing of Parish Accounts for the month of October 2014 Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Resolved: approved the accounts for October 2014. 

Town and Parish Councils Precept Request Wiltshire Council
Resolved: noted that the Clerk had received notification of the top up grant, that it will be £491.02. This means that the Band D charge for next year will therefore be the Precept figure divided by tax base £131.06 The Clerk informed Council that the present precept top up grant was £672.63 and the final Precept request figure was divided by a tax base of £125.06. 

The Clerk reported that she had started preparing the Precept Budget and will bring a first draft to the December meeting with three suggested budgets to be discussed. These will need to be resolved at the latest by the 13th January 2015 meeting.

14/159 Payments LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below: 

Invoices

Wages October LGA 1972 s111 
Standing Order


         £335.92

Postage LGA 1972 s111
000916




         £    2.48

Travelling Clerk LGA 1972 s111
000917



         £    7.74

Heat Light etc LGA 1972 s111000918




         £    8.67

Woodland Tree Trust Reimbursement Highways Act 1980 000919
         £  35.00

K. M. Dike Nurseries Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 000920
         £268.13

Receipts

Horningsham IT Usage Contribution 500031



         £  15.70

Resolved: to note that the Clerk highlighted to Council that the below payments were missed noting in the July Minutes, this had been picked up during the Clerks interim audit she had just actioned.

Receipts

Defibrillator Donation 500019





         £  30.00

Defibrillator Donation 500020





         £  30.00
Resolved: to note that the Clerk had moved £995.00 from Account number 07052153 to 00108234 on the 30th October 2014 to cover the above cheque payments and the Clerks Standing Order.

14/160 Clerks Annual Salary Review

Resolved: approved the recommendations from the Staffing Committee re the Clerks Salary Review. Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon seconded Councillor Sarah fry.
Salaries

Resolved: to approve that the Clerks salary payment continues to be made by banker’s standing order and that the instruction were signed by two members and a that a copy is retained and any payments are reported to council as made. 

Proposed Councillor Angus Neish seconded Councillor Sarah Fry.
14/162 Clerk’s Report

Clerk’s Office Risk Assessment

Resolved: noted that the Clerk has had her Risk Assessment actioned on her working area and that the report confirms that there has been no change to her working environment since the last report.

Pat Testing

Resolved: noted that the Clerks electrical equipment is still to be Pat tested but that in the next few weeks, as the Clerk was unable to arrange a suitable time before her holiday that fitted with the Contractors, it would be actioned.
14/163 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Wiltshire Council Car Parking Consultation Workshop, 4th December 2014 County Hall in Trowbridge 

Resolved:  that the Clerk attend and report back 
14/164 Correspondence received 

Heart of Wessex LAG - news update

Best place to raise a family in the UK

Woodland Trust tree planting event kit

Ready Steady Grow Booklet

Cranborne Chase AONB seminar lighting issues and how to help reduce light pollution in and around the AONB

Wiltshire Councils review on car parking charges and management, with the potential use of new technologies and the future role of local communities. The review also covers other aspects such as parking standards, first hour free parking and other charging exemptions

BT Phone boxes Consultation prior to removal

Came & Company Fireworks and Bonfire Advice

Cokers Lane, Kilmington Notice of Closure
CPRE Field Work Winter 

Countryside Voice Winter 
Booklets, Brochures and Emails on the below list were also received.

Clerks & Councils Direct

Zone outdoor Fitness

Hags SMP leaflet

Resolved: to note the above correspondence and communications
14/165 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers. LGA 1972 s101

Resolved:  noted that no powers had been used
14/166Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting in December 

Resolved: the ¼ Budget report, the Draft Budget, agree the level of General Reserves, Good Neighbour Grant request letter and Kingston lane Flooding Issues. 
14/167 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards

Resolved: that a brief from the minutes is actioned for the parish newsletter and posted on the noticeboards, Facebook and website 
14/168 Date of the next meeting

Resolved: that Tuesday 9th December 2014 is the date of the next meeting. The Parish Meeting will start at 7.30pm. All are welcome to attend.

The Meeting finished at 8.37 pm

Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Rights.
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